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Experimental Aircraft Association

Chapter 891

The Sussex EAAgles

EAA Chapter 891 Newsletter for July 2020  
                           Volume 7-20
Minutes from the June meeting

Date: June 11, 2020
Location: Sussex Airport (FWN)
In Attendance: President John Massari, Vice President Dick Aaron, 

Secretary/Treasure John Lipari, Members Bob Hewitt, Joe Glennon, John Neumeister, Dick Smith, & Mark Franek 
Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 7:42 PM

Secretary’s Report: The minutes of the May meeting were read and accepted
Treasurer’s Report: Treasurer Lipari reported on the chapter’s finances noting all bills are paid and provided a copy of the latest bank statement balance and placed a copy of the report in record.

Old Business: An update was given on plans for upcoming events schedule. Of note were the cancellations of Reading’s Greenwood Lakes, &  Millburn’s airshows. Secretary Lipari has again checked with the area museums, as of today the museums have not reopened and do not as yet have tentative dates for their reopening, but he is working on things to do and places to go. Current places under consideration are Owl’s Head, Eagles Mere, the National Air and Space Museums and the Steven F. Udvar Hazy Center. Others suggested were a fly-out for lunch to one of the local airports, Kline Kill, and the AOPA Rochester, NY Shows. Secretary Lipari is looking into these and would be interested in any other suggestions you may have.

New Business: John Massari presented an update on the latest news on the ongoing airport compliance issues but the final determination is still pending. 
The member name tags the board were able to obtain thru the leadership training boot camp have arrived, secretary Lipari made a motion to approve the purchase of labels to complete the name badges which was seconded and approved.
Projects: Bob Hewitt’s Champ freshly restored Champ has completed a recent trip to Block Island and back. Bob reports his is very pleased with the completed project.
Dick Aaron’s Swift is awaiting completion of some minor maintenance.

Dick Smith reported his Great Lake wing is back under repair after a long wait for the replacement parts. 

Meeting adjournment: The meeting adjourned at 9:02 PM
This Month’s Topics:
EAA, FAA, FCC, NTSB, & AOPA News:

EAA To Hold Spirit Of Aviation Week
     The Experimental Aircraft Association (EAA) has announced that it will hold a weeklong virtual event to celebrate the aviation community in the wake of the cancellation of the organization’s annual AirVenture fly-in in Oshkosh, Wisconsin, due to the coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic. According to EAA, the Spirit of Aviation Week will offer streamed and on-demand content that focuses providing aviation-related education, information and entertainment. In addition to featuring everything from airshow performers to military and space programs, the group says the event will showcase homebuilts, warbirds, vintage aircraft, aerobatics and ultralights.

          “Nothing can replace the Oshkosh experience in-person during AirVenture week, as that event personifies the common passion we have for flight, in all its wonderful ways,” said EAA CEO Jack Pelton. “As unfortunate as it was that the cancellation of AirVenture 2020 took away that personal experience, countless people and groups have stepped forward to ask what they could do to virtually create something from Oshkosh that brings us together as aviators and aviation enthusiasts.”

Spirit of Aviation Week will take place July 21-25 at EAAtogether.org. EAA expects to publish an event schedule in the next few weeks. Highlights will include presentations, forums, and discussions, homebuilding workshops and tips, a virtual exhibit space, and stories from the EAA community.
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HIGH INSURANCE RATES CONTINUE TO CONCERN GA LEADERSONGOING LEARNING, SAFETY HELP MITIGATE INCREASES
By David Tulis
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General aviation industry leaders voiced concerns about rising insurance premiums during a webinar moderated by Weekly of Business Aviation Editor-in-Chief Molly McMillin that highlighted options to help mitigate potential rate increases.

Aircraft insurance rates are on the rise, but there are steps aircraft owners can take to moderate an increase.
“Not a day goes by that I don’t get a call” about insurance rates, said AOPA President Mark Baker, an aircraft owner and an experienced pilot. He said he was concerned about the rising cost of aviation insurance because the GA industry is experiencing “the start of an aviation boom right now and our financing reps have never been busier.” Baker said he wanted to keep the communication lines open with insurance companies to learn more about their challenges and to help avoid “insurance shock” for pilots considering more capable aircraft—or simply getting older.

Baker also advocated for clarity within the insurance industry to avoid putting a damper on the enthusiasm that GA is currently experiencing. “Business out there is terrific. It’s exciting. Dealers are busy, shops are busy, and things are really going well right now,” he said.

Technical advances in accurate weather depiction, terrain avoidance, and devices that provide additional situational awareness for pilots have led to increased safety and lower GA fatal accident rates. “We need to keep GA on track, we need to create some transparency, and pull together” for common goals, Baker added.

Citation Jet Pilots Association CEO Andrew Broom, a former AOPA communications vice president, echoed Baker’s concern. “Like Mark said, I don’t think a day goes by without someone talking about insurance.

On our end it’s the single-pilot jet pilot” calling with questions about aging and rising insurance rates affecting the operation of turbine-powered aircraft.

Broom pointed out that the Gold Standard safety program for Cessna jet pilots who “commit to that level of training” was “well-received” by insurance companies and furthers the jet association’s mission for safety and best practices. He said he was also “concerned” that rising insurance rates would “hurt us at the time of big growth” in the turbine segment.

“If you look at it on the broad spectrum, it’s about losses,” explained aviation insurance specialist and former freight pilot Lance Toland of Lance Toland Associates.

Underwriters were already reeling from insurance industry consolidation that began several years earlier. “The competition that drew those rates down to historical lows” has diminished with industry contraction and resulted in a limited supply of insurance carriers.
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Aircraft and structures at John C. Tune Airport in Nashville, Tennessee, were crushed by an overnight tornado that brought a path of destruction and loss of life to the area, March 3. Photo by Harrison McClary.

Toland said huge claims resulting from acts of nature typically affect more than just payouts to repair or replace aircraft. They can also have a rippling effect across the aviation insurance industry. March tornadoes that ripped through Nashville wreaked havoc on scores of turboprop and jet aircraft hangared at John C. Tune Airport, a reliever airfield that took a direct hit.

“You had a lot of eggs in one basket,” Toland said. Insurance companies shouldered “not only the physical loss, but you have loss of use, the cost of substitute aircraft” and additional recovery expenses. There are “so many costs involved that it’s frightening.” The Nashville tornadoes were followed by damaging springtime storms in Arkansas, Georgia, Louisiana, Mississippi, and South Carolina that caused additional GA losses. When catastrophic losses are incurred, all of an insurer’s “profits can go away in one night,” he explained.

In addition to physical losses, the panelists addressed age concerns that can accompany rising insurance rates. “Aging pilots are not the problem and their health is not the problem,” said Toland. “Seventy is the new 50.”

He explained that “it’s not about hours” but is instead “about exercising good safety procedures.” Toland compared ongoing pilot training to the skills perfected by seasoned musicians: “An age of 70-plus is like a concert pianist; they never lose that edge.” However, additional tasks and new avionics technology can present “new challenges” to pilots until they are mastered.

Baker encouraged aircraft owners to keep their insurance policies intact, avoid moving to other carriers to save a few bucks in the short term, and continue their training. “Work with your insurance broker to discuss your safety protocols. Don’t jump around. This is not the time to try and save 5 or 10 percent” on an insurance policy. He reminded pilots that “safety is paramount” and can “ultimately drive down insurance rates.”

Pilot medical certificates expiring between April 30 and September 30, 2020, will now have a three-month extension after their expiration month under an updated coronavirus-pandemic special federal aviation regulation the FAA published June 29.
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When does my medical expire?

If the expiration date was March 31, the medical is valid until June 30.

If the expiration date was April 30, the medical is valid until July 31.

If the expiration date was May 31, the medical is valid until August 31.

If the expiration date is June 30, the medical is valid until September 30.

If the expiration date is July 31, the medical is valid until October 31.

If the expiration date is August 31, the medical is valid until November 30.

If the expiration date is September 30, the medical is valid until December 31.


Here’s how the new medical extensions will work: They do not give those pilots whose medicals originally expired in March any extra time beyond June 30. Pilots whose medicals would expire at month’s end of April, May, June, July, August, and September all can add three calendar months to their medical certificates’ validity, in all medical classes (not Basic Med).


The new SFAR makes clear that other than relief for medical certificate duration, “the relief in this final rule applies to a new population” of pilots “and does not extend the relief provided in the original” SFAR.


September is the new cutoff of eligibility for time extensions in the updated SFAR for flight reviews, instrument currency, remote pilot aeronautical knowledge recency, and pilot knowledge exams.

The applicability and operational conditions that limited pilots' eligibility for some of the SFAR provisions, such as additional time to establish instrument proficiency, remain in force, with only the months of eligibility changing, said Christopher Cooper, AOPA director of regulatory affairs.


June 30 remains a hard deadline for some pilots who benefited from the original SFAR, such as flight instructors. Those whose certificates were to expire from March to May 2020 still have until June 30 to renew without having to take a practical test. June 30 remains the last date before expiration of those instructors' certificates, Cooper said.


AOPA appreciates the hard work the FAA put into addressing many of general aviation’s most critical needs requested by AOPA and six other organizations in a May 29 letter to the FAA’s associate administrator for aviation safety, he said.


As June 30 approached with many SFAR relief provisions nearing their end dates, the SFAR update was awaited with great interest in the GA community. On June 18, FAA Deputy Administrator Daniel Elwell hinted at developments, noting that the update was in the works and emphasizing its medical provisions.


Testing centers open, AMEs available

As the general aviation community digested the newly released update of the coronavirus-pandemic-related special federal aviation regulation, the FAA said access to knowledge testing centers and aviation medical examinations was improving.


With some restrictions imposed during the pandemic being relaxed, 640 of the approximately 900 centers where pilots take knowledge tests were reported open with social-distancing precautions in effect, said Christopher Cooper, AOPA director of regulatory affairs.


Also, the FAA announced that its Office of Aerospace Medicine, which has been monitoring the availability of aviation medical examiners, reported that many are making appointments for pilots despite the continuing pandemic.


“A majority of our AMEs are available and adhering to all state and local mandates on best clinical practices with regard to current pandemic guidelines to ensure your safety,” said a posting on the FAA Safety Team website.


AOPA recommends that pilots and student pilots make it a priority to get their medicals promptly in case the continuing pandemic worsens or causes new restrictions to movement in local areas. According to the FAA’s posting, pilots whose AMEs are not yet seeing patients should search for another one on its Designee Locator Search page or request assistance from their regional flight surgeon’s office.
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NATA Cheers SAF Inclusion in House Bill

by Curt Epstein

Under House Bill H.R. 2, up to $35 million a year through 2025 will be allocated for the study and development of sustainable aviation fuel, as well to assess and improve aviation's environmental impacts. 


With the House of Representatives yesterday releasing the text of its Infrastructure package bill, “The Moving Forward Act," NATA is applauding the inclusion of language to further the adoption of sustainable aviation fuel. The bill calls for the allocation of $30 million a year through 2025 for the study and development of renewable aviation fuels.


Part of the measure also authorizes an additional $5 million a year over the same period, to be appropriated from the Treasury general fund, to the Center for Excellence for Alternative Jet Fuels and Environment. To be overseen by the FAA, the funds will be used for “programs to assess and reduce the environmental impacts of aviation, and to improve the health and quality of life of individuals living in and around airport communities.”


“The aviation business community is at the forefront of the transition to sustainable fuels and is taking proactive measures towards building a sustainable future,” said NATA president and CEO Timothy Obitts. “We believe that provisions like these that affirm and assist our collective efforts will help foster the impactful breakthroughs and long-term progress our industry is working to contribute through innovation, collaboration, and education.”

Calendar of events: This year’s events are currently in the planning stages if you have any ideas for events or fly-out locations let me know.
Obviously with the current state of affairs all date are tentative and subject to change, but I am working on this.

Locations currently under consideration are the
Eagles Mere Museum in Eagles Mere, PA

National Warplane Museum in Geneseo, NY

Delaware Aviation Museum  in Georgetown, DE
Niagara Aerospace Museum in Niagara Falls, NY

Wings of Eagles Discovery Center in Horseheads, NY

The Empire State Aerosciences Museum in Glenville, NY
Planed events are

July 11-12 The New Jersey Aviation Hall of Fame

Wings and Wheels Fundraiser, Caldwell Airport Fairfield, NJ

September 12 Chapter 146 Fly-In Kline Kill Airport West Ghent, NY

September 12-13 Chapter 643’s Fly-In Sky Manor Airport Pittstown, NJ
September 13 EAA 501's Young Eagles Rally Lincoln Park Airport.
October 18 EAA 501's Young Eagles Rally Lincoln Park Airport.

November 7 EAA Chapter 501 hosts Fly-In at Aeroflex-Andover Airport. 

EAA Webinars Schedule

These live multimedia presentations are informative and interactive, allowing the presenter to use slides and audio, while audience members can ask questions and be polled for their opinion.

System Requirements for Attendees
You can easily attend a session from anywhere, anytime using a compatible computer or mobile device! To get the most out of GoToWebinar, you can download and install the full-feature desktop software on your Windows and Mac computer.

See Download GoToWebinar for your download options. You can also check your system's compatibility automatically.

Some EAA Webinars qualify for credit in the FAA's WINGS or AMT awards program. Visit www.faasafety.gov for details.

View Webinar Video Archives
EAA gratefully acknowledges the support of Aircraft Spruce and Specialty Co. for their generous sponsorship of EAA webinars.

Registration is required, and space is limited.
July 8, 2020 8PM EDT

Fast Track to Experimental
Qualifies for FAA WINGS and AMT credit.
Prof. H. Paul Shuch

Learn the differences between an ultralight, an E-LSA, an S-LSA, and an E-AB, and what can and can't be done with each type. Can you convert one to the other? How would you accomplish that, and why might you want to? Learn about these differences from Prof. Shuch, a longtime member of EAA.

July 14, 2020 8PM EDT

Shuttle, Houston — a Look Inside Space Shuttle Mission Control
Paul Dye
Former NASA lead flight director and EAA member Paul Dye provides a compelling look inside 30 years of space shuttle missions, relaying stories of missions and their grueling training in vivid detail. Paul examines the split-second decisions that mission control and astronauts were forced to make in a field where mistakes are unthinkable, and errors can lead to the loss of a national resource, and more importantly the astronaut crew. This presentation is based on Dye’s new book, Shuttle, Houston, set for release on July 14 of this year.
July 29. 2020 8PM EDT

Completing the FAA Application for Medical Certificate: Legal Traps for the Unwary
Qualifies for FAA WINGS credit.
Greg Reigel and Patrick Phillips 

The EAA Legal Advisory Council will discuss legal issues arising from an airman’s completion of FAA Form 8050-8 Application for Airman Medical Certificate. Topics will include responding to the various medical history and other items in Question 18, the penalties for failing to accurately report the requested information and the relationship of reporting drug and alcohol-related motor vehicle actions under FAR 61.15 and Question 18(v)’s request for similar information on the medical application.
August 5, 2020  8PM EDT

Why Valves Stick
Qualifies for FAA WINGS and AMT credit.

Mike Busch
Sticking and stuck exhaust valves are a frequent problem in piston aircraft engines. In early stages, it manifests itself as roughness after engine start (so-called "morning sickness"), and it can progress into something much more serious and a significant cause of power-loss incidents and accidents. Conventional wisdom says that it's caused by carbonized oil buildup due to excessive heat. In this webinar, Mike Busch explains that the real culprit is lead, not carbon, and it's actually insufficient heat that's the problem. Proper powerplant management techniques can minimize this problem, and Mike shows you how.

August 11, 2020 1PM EDT

Chapter Chat: Applying for Charitable Status - Filing the 1023EZ
Patti Arthur Patti Arthur will walk you through the simplified IRS 1023EZ application. By becoming an IRS recognized charity under IRC section 501(c)(3), donations to the chapter are deductible by the donor.
August 12 8PM EDT

Legal Issues in Buying and Selling GA Aircraft
Qualifies for FAA WINGS credit.

Kathy Ydice, Patrick Floyd and Alan L. Farkas 

The EAA Legal Advisory Council will give you a practical overview of how to buy or sell an aircraft without getting snagged by legal issues. This webinar will address contracts, inspections, insurance, product liability, negligence, titles, registration, and international transactions. There will be a Q&A session at the end of the talk.
Grab Bag:

EAA’s Builders Log

What records must I keep to document the construction of my homebuilt aircraft?
Answer:  There is no "standard" or "official" form for the builder records (commonly known as the "builder’s log"). The records can be in any form the builder chooses. Our experience has shown that a three ring binder with some loose-leaf pages and some pocket pages (for pictures) works very well. Some builders use a spiral bound notebook, which also works well. Some builders even use their computer and keep all the records electronically. This is acceptable, so long as the records can be made available to the inspector at the time of the final inspection and can be printed out if necessary.

The only requirement is that you do indeed keep records of the construction of the aircraft. The FAA only considers the tasks a builder completes, not the time spent building, so your builder records should record the tasks you accomplish. However, while it’s not required for certification of your homebuilt, you may still wish to track the time spent building, as this experience can later be applied toward the field experience required for an A&P mechanic certificate. Any commercial assistance you pay for should be documented in your builder’s log and made available to the FAA inspector upon request.

You can use the FAA's own checklist as part of your builder records, to record which tasks you complete. This checklist is entitled Amateur-Built 
Fabrication and Assembly Checklist 2009. It can be found in FAA advisory circular, AC 20-27G. You can find these advisory circulars on the FAA's amateur-built website.

FAA guidance (FAA Order 8130.2F, Chg. 4) recommends that pictures be included in your builder records. Lots of pictures are a plus, especially pictures showing you actually working on the project. The purpose of the builder records is to verify that amateur builders did indeed build the aircraft, so the FAA inspector or Designated Airworthiness Representative (DAR) appreciates pictures of the amateur builders actually working on the project.

Is there any builders log computer software available?
Answer: Yes. EAA introduced an online builder’s log website for EAA members to document their compliance with the 51% rule. Here are just some of the features:

Unlimited Number of Entries: You really can’t over document your build, so we made sure you can upload as often as you like. 

Unlimited Photos: No limit on the photos you can upload. We know how important your entries are for future reference, so upload away! 

PDF and Excel File Support: Need to upload a PDF of supplemental drawing or service bulletin. 

Multiple Aircraft Projects: Builders can have multiple projects going simultaneously. 

Searchable Entries: Keyword search your builder’s log to locate prior entries. 

Private Entries: Although sharing is a good thing, you may want to make some entries that no one else can see. 

Group Project Support: Building with other people? Authorize other EAA members to update the builder’s log. 

Follow Other Projects: Keep track of progress of friends using the log or other builders of same model. Sign up for email notifications when your followed projects are updated. Choose from daily, weekly and monthly updates. 

Automated Reporting: Generate charts of project hours, entries, and expenses.

Email reminders to get back to the shop! 

Sign up at EAABuildersLog.org`

Next General Meeting: 
This Thursday July 9, 2020 7:30 @ Sussex Airport Maintenance Shop 
2020 Chapter Officers

President: John Massari: jmassari@embarqmail.com
Vice President: Dick Aaron: raaron4u@yahoo.com
Treasurer: John Lipari:  slick1@ptd.net
Secretary: John Lipari:  slick1@ptd.net
And Appointments

Newsletter Editor: John Lipari:  slick1@ptd.net
Web-page Editor: Bob Hewitt: street@warwick.net
Membership Chairman: Dick Deming: rfdeming@optimum.net

Young Eagles Coordinator: Dick Aaron: raaron4u@yahoo.com
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